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The path to the first General Service Conference, held in
1951, was far from smooth. Bill W. had years earlier be-
come convinced that Alcoholics Anonymous needed an 
annual meeting that would allow for input from A.A.
groups into Headquarters in New York. But his plan stirred
furious opposition by many who thought the venture dan-
gerously ill-conceived. 

A.A. had grown tremendously in the years since the
Alcoholic Foundation had been created in 1938, when there
were barely 100 A.A. members. In 1946, when membership
had reached about 30,000, Bill had begun formulating a
plan for some kind of conference with delegates from A.A.
groups around the country. In April 1947, he drew up a pro-
posal entitled “The Alcoholic Foundation of Yesterday,
Today and Tomorrow,” in which he described his ideas for
such an annual meeting.

In it, Bill writes: “Perhaps the best suggestion for closing
the gap between our Alcoholic Foundation and the 
A.A. Groups is the idea of creating
what we might call The General
Service Conference of Alcoholics
Anonymous.… The Conference, we
think, ought to be composed of a fair
number of good A.A. members
meeting annually, at which time we
would seat our present Headquarters
down in their midst. Our Service
Headquarters people… would be
members of the Conference also.…
The Conference would then hear the
reports of each headquarters depart-
ment, making whatever recommen-
dation it chose in that connection.”

A conference, Bill said, “would
bring our Trustees into friendly con-
tact with a representative cross-sec-
tion of A.A.… and it would perma-
nently close that gap of remoteness
in which Dr. Bob, I, and others, are
still standing.” In a statement that
most found unconvincing, Bill 
said of his proposed conference, “It
ought never… have the slightest 
political complexion.”

In the beginning, though, there was little enthusiasm for
the project. As almost all the 15 Trustees on the board of the
Alcoholic Foundation saw it, the Alcoholics Anonymous
movement had flourished in the 10 years since the
Foundation had been created, and they saw no reason to en-
dorse what looked like a radical change. Bernard Smith, who
joined the board as a nonalcoholic trustee in 1946, was alone
in supporting the plan. A businessman and a lawyer, Smith’s
backing over the next few years was to prove crucial.

Bill’s frustration at his lack of progress in convincing the
board of the value of his proposal is revealed in a letter he
wrote to Father Ed Dowling on April 10, 1948, in which he
says of the trustees: “The idea of sharing their prerogatives
with a conference… has not been very palatable. Neither do
some of them like the notion of corporate poverty. They insist
on putting me into an ivory tower, meanwhile keeping a firm
grip on authority, titles and money. All of them talk a good
line of democracy, but I fear some are totalitarians at heart.”

The Rocky Road to the First General Service Conference of A.A.
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Assembled in the Commodore Hotel in New York in 1953 are delegates to the third of the
trial A.A. General Service Conferences that Bill W. fought hard to institute. At the lectern is

Bernard Smith, the only early supporter among the Trustees for the conference proposal.
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Those on the receiving end of Bill’s importun-
ing, though, objected to what they saw as 
his abrasiveness.

In a letter to Bill in August 1948, a nonalco-
holic trustee writes: “you were certainly not
diplomatic in your manner of presentation and
this has led to the injection of personalities, 
rumors, accusations, etc., which have no place in
this discussion.” In the same letter, the trustee
writes: “I have found in conversations with AA’s
from California, Florida, Michigan, Illinois,
Indiana, Ohio, New York, Virginia and the District
of Columbia, that they are not in favor of a confer-
ence. About the nearest thing to an endorsement has
been a tolerant, ‘Sure, let’s have a conference — the
boys will have a good time.’”

One angry faction that opposed the conference
called itself the Orthodox Group, and included
Henrietta Seiberling among its few members. In a let-
ter she wrote at the time she charged that Bill was mo-
tivated by greed and suffering from delusions of
grandeur, and that, “we want the people in the Groups
to know just what the dangers are.”

One nonalcoholic trustee, Leonard Harrison, re-
signed over the issue, saying in a February 1948 letter to
Bill: “I have felt that a degree of isolation of the Foundation
from the main currents of the Alcoholics Anonymous
movement has been, and would continue to be, a stabilizing
factor in dealing with the necessary ‘housekeeping,’ legal,
and financial affairs of the A.A. headquarters. The some-
what intricate relationships envisaged in your plans… will
invite more troubles than solutions, I believe.”

Harrison later rejoined the board and was credited by
Bill with a being calming influence that helped the
Foundation weather the controversy. 

Bill candidly admitted that his headstrong approach was
creating ill-will, but felt it was unavoidable. In an April 1948
letter to Father Dowling, he writes: “The collision has been

pretty severe and awfully
painful to me. It’s pretty dif-
ficult to oppose one’s best
friends. Because of my re-
cent mood of exasperated
table thumping, [Horace C.]
and two of the Rockefeller
men have resigned. It’s too
bad. I suppose force is never
justified in these situations,
but I did use it. I felt that if I
didn’t, the Groups someday
would, and that would cause
a much worse course.” 

Bill feared that after he and
Dr. Bob passed on, the

Alcoholic Foundation would even-
tually suffer a loss of legitimacy.
As Bill saw it, such a develop-
ment would hurt A.A. in various
ways, including diminished fi-
nancial support from A.A.
groups for the New York office. 

This rationale for a conference
was seized on by a critic who
charged that the proposal was
a “scheme to create a swift,
swelling and continuous
stream of revenue which
shall flow into the New
York treasury, there to be
used for the aggrandize-

ment of a bureaucratic
Headquarters.” 

Writing to an A.A. mem-
ber in San Diego at the
end of 1947, Bill says:
“we shall have to do
something… about the
New York Headquarters.

A self-perpetuating Board of Trustees unknown to most A.A.
members could never stand up over the long future. So we
shall have to have some kind of annual conference in which
out-of-towners delegated for the purpose would sit down and
talk things over with the Trustees, the off ice, and the
Grapevine, and make a joint annual report to the Groups.” 

Summing up the thorny problem of how to bring off such a
meeting, he adds, “But how in the hell to choose this confer-
ence without politics and uproar has always been the puzzle.”

Bill and Lois Cross the Country 

Starting in February 1948, Bill and Lois took what
turned out to be a three-month trip around the country to
visit A.A. groups. Bill wrote that the purpose of the trip
was to “help explain and consolidate the Traditional materi-
al I have been publishing in the Grapevine.” 

During that trip A.A. members told Bill they backed his
idea, but he was skeptical, as he indicates in his letter to
Father Dowling: “On this trip I’ve been presenting a tenta-
tive plan for the selection of conference delegates. It seems
to have met with almost 100 per cent approval. Approval
seems almost too unanimous. I sometimes think the boys
are ‘yessing me.’”

Opposition at New York Headquarters meanwhile had
him stymied, and in a letter to Dr. Bob dated July 6, 1948,
Bill writes: “Though for the time being I have quit pressing
the Conference business, it did seem wise to set down on
paper an outline of the material I have been presenting for
groups and the Trustees.”

Shown here is a
copy of the April 1947 proposal for 

an annual gathering of representatives 
from A.A. groups that Bill W. sent to 

the Board of Trustees of the Alcoholic
Foundation. The response to the proposal

was strongly unenthusiastic. 

Leonard Harrison, 
a nonalcoholic trustee, at first
resigned in disagreement over
the issue of a conference.
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Bill knew that he needed the blessing of the co-founder of
A.A. for his plan, and he had turned to him early on in his
campaigning. Dr. Bob, though, at first failed to see the need
for a conference. 

In that letter to Dr. Bob, Bill refers to the “long and fruit-
less debate” at Headquarters. “At the moment, the situation
seems quiet. Most of the alcoholics on the Board are due to
get off at the year end. But… they will probably try to nom-
inate as their successors people who think as they do —
people who will keep the office well smacked down and see
to it that we have no representative conference.… Unless,
of course, the groups set up loud cries for one or
you and I insist something be done.”

Bill sought to persuade Dr. Bob to
go along and to do so on the record: “if
we can both agree what sort of a pro-
gram for a conference we wish to see
some day inaugurated, I will then attach
to this material [i.e., the proposal for a
conference] a letter that such is our joint
wish.… If the undertaker got both of us
while our Trustees and friends are still
thinking things over, there would exist a
clean-cut record of how we felt the confer-
ence ought to be got underway.”

A short time before Dr. Bob died of the
cancer he’d been suffering from (he passed
away on Nov. 16, 1950), he and Bill met. It
was then that Dr. Bob gave his blessing to
the conference plan.

Conference Granted Trial Run 

Shortly thereafter, the trustees gave their grudging con-
sent. As Bob P., who years later was general manager of the
G.S.O., wrote in his account of the period: “the trustees
voted reluctantly to ‘give the Conference a try.’ It was agreed
that Conferences would be held on an experimental basis
from 1951 through 1954, and that in 1955 the whole 
concept would be evaluated and a final decision made.”

Bill always credited Bernard Smith, known as the “archi-
tect of the Conference” for his role in its formation, with
convincing fellow board members that the plan had enough
value to merit a trial.

There were many details to be worked out, including
how the Conference was to be funded, how representation
from around the U.S. and Canada would be apportioned,
how the delegates were to be elected, and how much author-
ity the Conference would have. Bill put all his ideas for
how these issues should be handled in a booklet called
“The Third Legacy” (later to be expanded into The A.A.
Service Manual.)

In a letter to Leonard Harrison at the end of 1950, anoth-

er trustee writes: “A substantial portion of the pamphlet is
devoted to a witches’ brew of elections, assemblies, repre-
sentatives, delegates, tellers, chairmen, secretaries, treasur-
ers, committeemen ‘available’ and committeemen ‘unavail-
able’, election by trial, election by lot, reports, duties, panel
No. 1, panel No. 2, one-year delegates, two-year delegates,
extra delegates and so on, all of which means ‘politics’ in
anybody’s vocabulary and understanding, vehement protes-
tations to the contrary notwithstanding.” 

On April 20, 1951, though, 37 delegates from the 
U.S. and Canada came to New York and spent three days meeting

with the 15 trustees, Bill, staff members
from G.S.O. and the Grapevine.

For those at Headquarters, this first
visit created some anxiety. Dennis
Manders, who was comptroller of
the G.S.O., at the time had this to
say: “The feeling was that, wow,
here are all these out-of-state exam-
iners coming in, like bank examin-
ers, to see what we are doing.” 
He goes on to say, though, that
“Very quickly it settled into the 
typical feel of a General Service
Conference, even that first one.”

That Conference and the three that
followed during this trial period were
a vindication of Bill’s original vision
that an annual meeting of delegates
from A.A. groups could work for the
good of Alcoholics Anonymous.

His comments at the closing session of the 1954
Conference, the last of the four trial gatherings, indicate his
great relief and happiness at the success of his plan: “As 
recently as six or eight years ago, my own confidence in our
destiny was terribly shaken.… The debate was about whether
or not we would have a Conference. Back in those days the
Traditions had just taken form…, but there still remained this
terrific question of how to guarantee our overall function,
and how to create a structure that could withstand power dri-
vers and the ravages of time and of adverse circumstances.”

He went on to say: “Today, in this last hour of the time of
experiment, I share with you the promise of its certain suc-
cess and am more moved than at almost any time in my
A.A. life. The moment of the transfer of authority to serve,
from us old timers to the movement, is at hand.”

“The Third Legacy” booklet 
shown here contained Bill W.’s ideas for 

the many organizational details pertaining 
to the General Service Conference. 

It was later expanded into 
The A.A. Service Manual.
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Preserving Photographs for the Future
(The first part of a two-part article.)

“Thanks very much indeed for the pleasant reminder of
our recent meeting; also for the photographs enclosed. 

While it appears that I am not exactly photogenic, I do
very much value this token of your constant friendship.”

Letter from Bill W. to Hank T., May 20, 1960

Photographs are an essential part of our A.A. archives
collections, even considering the need to maintain the
anonymity of A.A. members. Not confined simply to pho-
tographs of people, these collections are full of photos of
meetings, meeting places, and other important locations;
A.A. signage, tokens and medallions; A.A. literature; and
more — photos are treasured visual memory. However, be-
cause of the delicate nature of photographs, it is critical to
take extra care to preserve them for the future. 

Identification
An essential part of preservation is good identification.

A photograph is nearly useless if we know nothing about it.
Always identify each photograph — include the date, loca-
tion, event, and as appropriate, the names of those pictured.
If necessary, include a sentence or two about what is going
on in the picture. This takes time, but will prove invaluable
to future archivists and A.A. historians. 

However, writing on photographs can cause damage. If
possible, don’t write on the actual print, but on the sleeve or
folder holding it, or on a separate page that you keep with the
photograph. When you do choose to write on the back of a
photograph, always use a pencil or a slim permanent marker
(not a ballpoint pen), and write only on the edges or corners. 

Storage
It is very important to keep photographs in stable envi-

ronmental conditions. Photographs stored in un-air-condi-
tioned spaces will curl, crack, fade, stick together, and can
be destroyed by insects or mold growth. Ideally, photos
should be kept at about 70 degrees in a location where the

humidity does not fluctuate very much. Because exposure
to light over long periods of time will fade them, they
should be stored in the dark. This is especially true of color
photographs, which are usually made using unstable, light-
sensitive dyes and pigments. 

Photograph albums are a handy way to store and browse
photograph collections, but they can also be a photograph’s
worst nightmare. It’s vital to keep photographs away from
acidic paper and plastics. Photo albums should be made
with acid-free paper, and all plastic sleeves should be of
inert non-acidic plastic, such as polyester (also known by its
trade name, Mylar®) or polypropylene. Never store photo-
graphic materials in vinyl sleeves, which are terribly acidic
and can destroy photos. Adhesives, glues, and the common
“sticky page” or “magnetic” albums are not recommended,
as the glues will interact with the chemicals in the photo-
graph and cause irreparable damage. Fortunately, there are
now many inexpensive and widely available photo albums
on the market that include all these acid-free features. 

If you store your photographs in boxes, it is worth the in-
vestment to purchase acid-free boxes and folders instead of
regular cardboard boxes and office file folders. These can
be found at many archival supply vendors you can find on-
line (see “For More Information” in part two of this article),
or you can contact the G.S.O. Archives for a list of these.
Using acid-free supplies can mean the difference between
your photos surviving for 200 years, or perishing in 20. 

When storing photos in a box, it’s important to store
them upright, on their edges, rather than stacking them, as
this can cause them to stick together and curl. Provide sup-
ports in the box so that the pictures don’t lean, bend, or slip
around inside the box. If you have papers or other docu-
ments associated with a photograph, try to keep them from
resting directly on the image — place them behind the
image or sleeve the image to reduce contact with the paper.
Most paper is acidic and over time can darken or degrade
the image if kept in contact with it. Never (ever!) use 
staples, rubber bands, tape, or paper clips. 

(End of part one.)
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Share Your Archives Experiences

We invite you to share your experience about your archives collections, as we update the “Shared Experiences”
section of the Archives Workbook. This section of the workbook is meant to give guidance from A.A. archivists to
other local, area, and district archivists who may be facing similar situations.

This material is updated periodically to help continue the process of communicating about your collections. 
The current content in this section (pp. 29-31) consists of sharing from three archives committees describing some of
their projects.

Please send accounts of your archives’ work by January 1, 2007. You can email them to archives@aa.org,
fax them to 212-870-3003, or send them by mail to: GSO Archives, Grand Central Station, P.O. Box 459, New York,
NY 10163. Please call or write to us if you have any questions, and as always, feel free to contact us anytime if we
can be of service to you, as you continue your invaluable service as archivists.
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